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Obama asked to lead fight against Asian carp

Environmental groups want president to keep invader from Great Lakes

By Dan Egan, Milwaukee Wisconsin Journal Sentinel

With word leaking that bighead carp may be advancing toward Lake Erie, a coalition of environmental organizations is asking President Barack Obama to take control of the Asian carp fight.

"We write today to urge you to take direct Presidential control over the federal response to the threat to the lakes presented by the Asian carp and their advance through our rivers and waterways, including the Chicago Waterway System, which the Asian carp crisis demonstrates to be a highway for invasive species into and out of the Great Lakes," the group wrote Tuesday to Obama.

The letter follows news last week that a 3-foot-long bighead carp had been found in the Chicago waterway system about six miles south of the Lake Michigan shoreline.

The find was the first confirmed specimen of an Asian carp above an electric barrier system, located about 35 miles downstream from Lake Michigan on the Chicago Sanitary and Ship Canal.

Environmental DNA tests taken since last fall have shown the presence of Asian carp above the barrier in numerous areas of the Chicago canal system.

A coalition of Great Lakes senators has introduced a bill that orders the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to expedite a study into what it will take to reconstruct the natural barrier between Lake Michigan and the Mississippi basin that the Chicago canals destroyed over 100 years ago. They also asked Obama to appoint a federal incident commander to take control of the situation.

But those canals aren't the only potential pathway for Asian carp to colonize the lakes.

A handful of adult bigheads have been plucked from Lake Erie in the past decade, though biologists don't believe a breeding population exists in the lake because they've never found any evidence of a juvenile population.

One possibility is that adult bighead carp rode floodwaters into the lake, an increasingly likely scenario after reports that bighead carp have been found in the upper reaches of the Wabash River in Indiana.

The Wabash is not in the Great Lakes basin, but the area around its headwaters has a history of flooding, and that means sometimes its waters can mix with the headwaters of the nearby Maumee River, which does flow into Lake Erie.

"The likelihood that Asian carp are moving toward the lakes through other waters connected to the Mississippi and Ohio Rivers signals the immediate need to establish clear authority, responsibility, accountability, transparency and leadership for federal action in this crisis," wrote the coalition, which included leaders of the Alliance for the Great Lakes, Great Lakes United, the National Wildlife Federation, the Natural Resources Defense Council, and the Sierra Club, among others.

Obama campaigned on a promise that he would have a "zero tolerance" for any new species invasions in the Great Lakes, which are now home to more than 185 non-native species.
